February 23, 2006

Dear Mayor 

As you may know, the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection recently updated and adopted a new Statewide Solid Waste Management Plan.  

There have been significant positive changes regarding solid waste management in our state since the last plan update in 1993. One disturbing trend, however is that the state's exemplary recycling rates of the late 1980’s and early 1990’s have been replaced by declining rates. Data from 2003 shows the municipal solid waste recycling rate at 32%, down from a high of 45% in 1995. Clearly, this issue requires ongoing governmental attention – at all levels – if we are to check this downward course. In this regard, the Statewide Solid Waste Management Plan reaffirms the state’s goal of recycling 50% of the municipal solid waste stream. 

As a critical first step in achieving the recycling goal, each county will have to adopt a new solid waste plan within one year of formal adoption of this Statewide Solid Waste Management Plan.  In addition to providing any necessary updates to the county plans, new recycling plans will need to be developed.  These plans will need to identify local strategies to be used to achieve the recycling tonnage target identified for each county, with particular attention paid to how recycling opportunities will be provided to the generator classes targeted, methods for public promotion of these opportunities, and methods for enforcing local recycling mandates. 

This new plan doesn’t change existing recycling law; therefore, it is not necessary to wait until these plans are updated to focus our attention on reinvigorating our recycling programs. In fact, we have begun this process by creating a statewide focus group of recycling stakeholders to examine ways to reinvigorate recycling in New Jersey.  It will be in our collective best interest if everyone identifies and implements immediate measures to increase recycling and accurately report recycling tonnage.  I respectfully ask that you give this issue your immediate attention. 

At various times throughout the history of the Solid Waste Management Act, the state has provided, through legislation, certain financial assistance to local governments as an aid in meeting their responsibilities under the Mandatory Recycling Act.  Many of those assistance programs were limited in their duration, including the assistance provided under the Act. However, the responsibility for providing environmentally protective solid waste management, and mandatory recycling opportunities for all generators have not “sunset” even if the financial assistance has.  Therefore, even though the updated Statewide Solid Waste Management Plan recommends the reestablishment of financial assistance, especially in the area of recycling, the responsibilities remain for local government to provide continued recycling education, collection programs and enforcement.

Achieving a recycling rate of fifty percent of the municipal waste stream will allow us to realize significant reductions in disposal volumes, air and water pollutants, natural resource utilization, greenhouse gas emissions and practical mechanisms for expanding the useful life of our in-state disposal assets.  Such actions can all be expected to improve the quality of life of our residents, and reduce certain short-term and long-term financial burdens in our communities.

It is essential that we begin now to reverse the current recycling trend. All levels of government in the state must understand the current challenge and fulfill their responsibilities.  We will be developing tools and resources to assist your efforts including a model recycling ordinance.  Moreover, it is anticipated additional technical assistance will soon arise out of the stakeholder effort mentioned previously.  Since much of these efforts will be made available to your Recycling Coordinator, they will have a very significant and important role to play toward the success of this process.  

I am confident that through hard work and renewed commitment will we be able to achieve this goal together. Should you have any questions or comments, please contact Joseph J. Seebode, Assistant Commissioner of Site Remediation and Waste Management at (609) 292-1250.  Thank you in advance for your anticipated support. 

Sincerely yours,

Lisa P. Jackson

Acting Commissioner
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